**UNIVERSITY PARK, ILLINOIS** 

**ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORT** 

YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2021

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Year Ended June 30, 2021

	<u>Page(s)</u>
Independent Auditor's Report	1-2
Management's Discussion and Analysis	3 – 8
BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS:	
Governmental Funds Balance Sheet and Statement of Net Position	9-10
Reconciliation of the Balance Sheet – Governmental Funds to the Statement of Net Position	11
Governmental Funds Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances and Statement of Activities	12
Reconciliation of the Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances – Governmental Funds to the Statement of Activities	13
Notes to Financial Statements	14 – 29
REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION:	
General Fund – Schedule of Revenues and Expenditures – Estimated Receipts and Appropriations Compared to Actual	30 - 31
IMRF & Social Security Fund – Schedule of Revenues and Expenditures – Estimated Receipts and Appropriations Compared to Actual	32
Schedule of Changes in Net Pension Liability and Related Ratios	33
Schedule of Employer Contributions	34
Notes to Required Supplemental Information	35 – 36
OTHER SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION:	
Other Funds – Combining Balance Sheet	37
Other Funds – Combining Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances	38



#### **INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT**

To the Board of Trustees of UNIVERSITY PARK PUBLIC LIBRARY DISTRICT University Park, Illinois

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the governmental activities, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of **UNIVERSITY PARK PUBLIC LIBRARY DISTRICT** (the "District"), as of and for the year ended June 30, 2021, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the District's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

#### Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

#### Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the District's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the District's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting polices used and the reasonableness of the significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinions.

Since 1969 Members American Institute and Illinois Society of Certified Public Accountants

19070 S. Everett Blvd. ■ Suite 208 Mokena, Illinois 60448 p 708.478.2900 ■ f 708.478.2901

#### Opinions

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of the District as of June 30, 2021, and the respective changes in financial position for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles general accepted in the United States of America.

#### **Other Matters**

#### Required Supplemental Information

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require that the management's discussion and analysis and the accompanying financial information listed as required supplemental information in the table of contents be presented to the supplement the basic financial statements. Such information, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board, who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. We have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplemental information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements, and other knowledge we obtained during our audit of the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

#### Other Information

Our audit was conducted for the purpose of forming opinions on the financial statements that collectively comprise the District's basic financial statements. The accompanying financial information listed as other supplemental information in the table of contents is presented for purposes of additional analysis and is not a required part of the basic financial statements.

This information is the responsibility of management and was derived from and relates directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements. The information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the basic financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements or to the basic financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. In our opinion, the information is fairly stated, in all material respects, in relation to the basic financial statements as a whole.

O'Nall - Stank, uc

O'NEILL & GASPARDO, LLC Mokena, Illinois December 9, 2021

### UNIVERSITY PARK LIBRARY DISTRICT MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

As management of the University Park Public Library District (the "District") we offer readers of the District's financial statements this narrative overview and analysis of the District's financial performance during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021. We encourage readers to read this information in conjunction with the District's financial statements.

#### **Financial Highlights**

The District's total net position at June 30, 2021 was \$2,004,331, an increase of \$299,143 from June 30, 2020.

The District's governmental activities had revenues of \$733,783 in the year ended June 30, 2021 as compared to revenues of \$601,405 in the prior year. The District's governmental activities had expenses of \$434,640 in the year ended June 30, 2021 as compared to expenses of \$507,408 in the prior year. This represented a 22.01% increase in revenues and 14.34% decrease in expenses. The increase in revenue was due to receiving a one-time \$96,642 TIF property tax distribution. The decrease in expenses was because the District was not allowed to have after-school programs because of COVID, and the IMRF pension fund generated more income than expenses.

#### **Overview of the Financial Statements**

Management's discussion and analysis serves as an introduction to the District's financial statements. The basic financial statements include the Governmental Funds Balance Sheet and Statement of Net Position, Governmental Funds Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances and Statement of Activities, and Notes to Financial Statements. The District qualifies as a special-purpose government engaged in only one governmental type activity allowing it to combine the fund and government-wide financial statements. This is done through the use of an adjustment column on the face of the statements, which reconciles the fund-based statements to the government-wide statements.

#### **Government-wide Financial Statements**

The government-wide financial statements are designed to provide readers with a broad overview of the District's finances, in a manner similar to a private-sector business.

The Statement of Net Position includes all of the District's assets, deferred outflows, liabilities and deferred inflows with the difference reported as net position. Increases and decreases in net position serve as a useful indicator of whether the financial position of the District as a whole is improving or deteriorating. Non-financials factors, such as changes in the District's property tax base and condition of the District's buildings and equipment, should be considered regarding the overall health of the District.

The Statement of Activities reports how the District's net position changed during the current fiscal year. All revenues and expenses are included regardless of when cash is received or paid.

#### **Fund Financial Statements**

A fund is a group of accounts that is used to maintain control over resources that have been segregated for specific activities or objectives. The District uses funds to ensure and demonstrate compliance with finance-related laws and regulations. Within the basic financial statements, fund financial statements focus on the District's most significant funds rather than the District as a whole. Major funds are reported separately while all other funds are combined into a single aggregated presentation.

Governmental funds are reported in the fund financial statements and encompass essentially the same functions reported as governmental activities in the government-wide financial statements. However, the focus is very different with fund statements providing a distinctive view of the District's governmental funds. These statements report short-term fiscal accountability focusing on the use of spendable resources and the balance of spendable resources available at the end of the year. They are useful in evaluating annual financing requirements of governmental programs and the commitment of spendable resources for the short-term.

Both the Governmental Funds Balance Sheet and Governmental Funds Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balances provide a reconciliation to assist in understanding the difference between the government-wide and fund financial statements.

In addition to the basic financial statements, notes to the financial statements provide further information to the reader and should be considered an integral part of the financial statements.

Budgetary comparison schedules are also provided as required supplemental information, which is useful in comparing how District expenditures were made in comparison to budgeted amounts.

#### **Financial Analysis**

Net position may serve, over time, as a useful indicator of a District's financial position. The District's assets and deferred outflows of resources exceeded liabilities and deferred inflows of resources by \$2,004,331 at the end of the fiscal year.

### **Condensed Statement of Net Position**

	Ju	ne 30, 2021	Ju	ne 30, 2020
Assets				
Current assets:				
Cash and investments	\$	1,242,635	\$	1,156,596
Property and replacement taxes receivables		369,492		295,159
Total current assets		1,612,127		1,451,755
Noncurrent assets:				
Cash and investments		700,000		-
Net pension asset		329,831		219,899
Capital assets		758,208		709,839
Total noncurrent assets		1,788,039		929,738
Total assets		3,400,166		2,381,493
Deferred outflows of resources		293		188
Total assets and deferred				
outflows of resources	\$	3,400,459	\$	2,381,681
Liabilities				
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$	18,872	\$	22,522
Accrued compensated absences		18,379		16,873
Note payable		63,450		-
Total current liabilities		100,701		39,395
Noncurrent liabilities:				
Note payable		631,139		-
Total noncurrent liabilities		631,139		-
Deferred inflows of resources:				
Unavailable property taxes		569,090		567,366
Pension related		95,198		69,732
Total deferred inflows of resources		664,288		637,098
Net Position				
Net investment in capital assets		758,208		709,839
Restricted		1,125,858		385,219
Unrestricted		120,265		610,130
Total net position		2,004,331		1,705,188
Total liabilities, deferred inflows of				
resources and net position	\$	3,400,459	\$	2,381,681

Forty-seven percent of the District's assets and deferred outflows of resources at June 30, 2021 were current and consisted of cash, investments and property tax receivables. The remainder was certificate of deposit, capital (tangible) assets and deferred outflows of resources. Seven percent of the District liabilities and deferred inflows of resources at June 30, 2021 were current and consisted of accrued expenses and note payable. Restricted net position of \$1,125,858 was fifty-six percent of total net position. Of the remaining net position, \$758,208 is invested in capital assets and \$120,265 is unrestricted net assets.

The following summarizes the revenue and expenses of the District's governmental activities for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021. Governmental activities increased the District's net position by \$299,143.

	July 1, 2020 to June 30, 2021		y 1, 2019 to ne 30, 2020
Revenues			
General Revenues:			
Property taxes	\$	678,410	\$ 563,863
Replacement taxes		15,719	12,275
Grants		21,400	8,911
Investment income		700	8,793
Fines, fees and other		17,554	5,563
Donations		-	2,000
Total revenues		733,783	 601,405
Expenses			
Cultural		433,553	507,408
Debt service		1,087	 -
Total expenses		434,640	507,408
Change in net position		299,143	93,997
Net position, beginning of year		1,705,188	 1,611,191
Net position, end of year	\$	2,004,331	\$ 1,705,188

#### **Condensed Statement of Activities**

The Statement of Activities shows the nature and source of the changes in net position. The majority of revenue was used to fund cultural expenses. The increase in revenue was due to receiving a one-time \$96,642 TIF property tax distribution. The decrease in expenses was because the District was not allowed to have after-school programs because of COVID, and the IMRF pension fund generated more income than expenses.

#### Budget

The District did not amend their budget during the fiscal year. The actual funds received for the general fund were \$656,714 which was \$382,797 lower than budgeted. Actual expenditures for the general fund of \$535,055 were \$581,945 lower than budgeted, due mainly to conservative spending practices.

#### **Financial Analysis of District's Funds**

	IMRF & Social		(	Capital	Other					
	Ģ	General	S	ecurity	P	rojects	Fund	unds		Total
Total revenues	\$	656,714	\$	52,766	\$	-	\$ 24,3	303	\$	733,783
Total expenditures		535,055		15,842		-	20,5	588		571,485
Excess (deficiency) of revenues										
over (under) expenditures		121,659		36,924		-	3,	715		162,298
Note payable proceeds		700,000		-		-		-		700,000
Transfers		(98,280)		-		88,535	9,	745		
Change in fund balance		723,379		36,924		88,535	13,4	460		862,298
Fund balance at June 30, 2020		475,384		275,841		(88,535)	199,:	177		861,867
Fund balance at June 30, 2021	\$ :	1,198,763	\$	312,765	\$	-	\$ 212,	637	\$ 1	1,724,165

\$99,544 of the IMRF & social security fund balance is committed by the Board for use to pay future IMRF and social security expenses. The remaining balance in this fund is restricted based on the tax levy. Other funds balances are restricted for specific purposes based on tax levies. The capital projects fund was created by the Board of Trustees to set aside funds for future acquisitions or construction of capital facilities and equipment. During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021, the District's board approved the closure of the capital projects fund. The general fund has a balance of \$1,198,763 of which \$700,000 is committed by the board for the District's building addition, and \$498,763 is unassigned and can be used for any purpose.

At July 2021 board meeting, the District's board approved transfers of \$88,535 from the general fund to the capital projects fund, and \$9,745 from the general fund to the audit fund to eliminate the deficits in these funds.

#### **Capital Assets**

The District's investment in capital assets, net of accumulated depreciation was \$758,208 as of June 30, 2021. This was an increase of \$48,369 from June 30, 2020 and was due to District starting their building addition and total additions exceeding depreciation expense. The following summarizes capital assets.

	Jur	ne 30, 2021	Jur	ne 30, 2020				
Land	\$	23,484	\$	23,484				
Construction in progress		87,677		-				
Building and grounds		1,250,853		1,250,853				
Furniture and fixtures	18,686			18,686				
Artwork		5,696		5,696				
Library collection	87,327		87,327		87,327			92,090
Total capital assets		1,473,723		1,390,809				
Less: accumulated depreciation		715,515		680,970				
Net capital assets	\$	758,208	\$	709,839				

Additional information regarding capital assets may be found in the accompanying notes to the financial statements.

#### Debt

During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021, a \$700,000 note payable was issued by First Midwest Bank. The note matures in May 2026. The District uses the general fund to pay this debt. At June 30, 2021, the note payable balance was \$694,589.

#### **Economic Factors Bearing on the District's Future**

At the time these financial statements were prepared, the District was aware of the following circumstances that could significantly affect its financial health in the future.

- The District's service area is the same as the boundaries for the Village of University Park; as such the District's ability to generate tax receipts is directly linked to the Equalized Assessed Valuation (EAV) of the property within the Village of University Park. The EAV increased from \$123,492,950 in 2019 to \$134,244,220 in 2020. The rise in assessed valuation will provide more income but is also likely to result in a greater number of tax objections to lower assessments.
- Public Library Per Capita Grants are funded through the State. The population determined by the 2020 census will have an effect on future grants.
- Anticipated long-term effects of the COVID-19 pandemic include costs for PPE, rising costs for property/liability insurance, lower property values, failure of businesses, lingering unemployment.
- The District hired a construction company in October 2019 and an architecture firm in September 2020 and a construction company in February 2021 to oversee the design, bidding, and contract process, construction and post construction for a meeting room addition to the current library facilities.

#### **Requests for Information**

This financial report is designed to provide a general overview of the District's finances for all those interested. Questions concerning any of the information provided in this report or requests for additional financial information should be addressed to the Administrative Librarian, University Park Public Library District, 1100 Blackhawk Dr., University Park, Illinois 60484.

End of Management's Discussion and Analysis

#### **GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS BALANCE SHEET AND STATEMENT OF NET POSITION**

June 30, 2021

	General	IMRF & Social Security	Capital Projects	Other Funds	Total	Adjustments	Statement of Net Position
Assets:							
Current:							
Cash and investments	\$ 705,324	\$ 319,969	\$-	\$ 217,342	\$ 1,242,635	\$ -	\$ 1,242,635
Property tax receivables	342,208	12,710	-	8,303	363,221	-	363,221
Replacement tax receivables	6,271	-			6,271		6,271
Total current	1,053,803	332,679	-	225,645	1,612,127	-	1,612,127
Noncurrent:							
Cash and investments	700,000	-	-	-	700,000	-	700,000
Net pension asset	-	-	-	-	-	329,831	329,831
Land (not depreciated)	-	-	-	-	-	23,484	23,484
Construction in progress	-	-	-	-	-	87,677	87,677
Other capital assets, net of depreciation	-	-	-	-	-	647,047	647,047
Total noncurrent	700,000	-	-	-	700,000	1,088,039	1,788,039
Total assets	1,753,803	332,679	-	225,645	2,312,127	1,088,039	3,400,166
Deferred outflows of resources:							
Pension related	-	-	-	-	-	293	293
Total deferred outflows of resources	-	-	-	-		293	293
Total assets and deferred							
outflows of resources	\$ 1,753,803	\$ 332,679	\$ -	\$ 225,645	\$ 2,312,127	\$ 1,088,332	\$ 3,400,459

#### **GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS BALANCE SHEET AND STATEMENT OF NET POSITION**

June 30, 2021

	6	eneral	RF & Social Security	apital ojects	Oth	ner Funds		Total	۵diu	ıstments		ement of Position
Current liabilities:		eneral		 ojeeto				lotar	Auje			
Accounts payable	\$	13,285	\$ -	\$ -	\$	-	\$	13,285	\$	-	\$	13,285
Accrued payroll		5,587	-	-		-		5,587		-		5,587
Note payable		-	-	-		-		-		63,450		63,450
Accrued compensated absences		-	-	 -		-		-		18,379		18,379
Total current liabilities		18,872	-	-		-		18,872		81,829		100,701
Noncurrent liabilities:												
Note payable		-	 	 -	_	-	_	-		631,139		631,139
Total noncurrent liabilities		-	 -	 -		-		-		631,139		631,139
Deferred inflows of resources: Unavailable property taxes:												
Property tax receivable		342,208	12,710	-		8,303		363,221		-		363,221
Advance collections		193,960	7,204	-		4,705		205,869		-		205,869
Pension related		-	-	 -		-		-		95,198		95,198
Total deferred inflows of resources		536,168	19,914	-		13,008		569,090		95,198		664,288
Fund balances/net position:												
Fund balances:												
Restricted		700,000	213,221	-		212,637		1,125,858	(1	,125,858)		-
Committed		-	99,544	-		-		99,544		(99,544)		-
Unassigned		498,763	 -	 -		-		498,763	-	(498,763)		-
Total fund balances	1,	198,763	 312,765	 -		212,637		1,724,165	(1	,724,165)		-
Total liabilities, deferred inflows of resources and fund balances	\$ 1,	.753,803	\$ 332,679	\$ -	\$	225,645	\$	2,312,127			\$ 1	.,396,128
Net position:												
Net investment in capital assets										758,208		758,208
Restricted										,125,858	1	.,125,858
Unrestricted										120,265 ,004,331	ć 1	120,265
Total net position									şΖ	,004,331	<u>ې د</u>	,004,331

#### **RECONCILIATION OF THE BALANCE SHEET - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO THE STATEMENT OF NET POSITION** June 30, 2021

Fund balances - governmental funds			\$ 1,724,165
Net pension asset is not a current financial resource and therefore is not reported on the Governmental Funds Balance Sheet.			329,831
Capital assets are not current financial resources and therefore are not reported on the Governmental Funds Balance Sheet.			758,208
Deferred outflows and inflows of resources related to IMRF pension are not a current financial resource and therefore are not reported on the Governmental Funds Balance Sheet.			
Deferred outflows of resources - pension related Deferred inflows of resources - pension related	\$ (95	293 ,198)	(94,905)
Certain liabilities are not due and payable in the current period and therefore are not reported on the Governmental Funds Balance Sheet:			
Note payable Accrued compensated absences			 (694,589) (18,379)
Net position of governmental activities			\$ 2,004,331

# GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES AND STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES

Year Ended June 30, 2021

	General	IMRF & Social Security				Capital Projects		Other Funds		Total		Adjustments		tement of ctivities
Revenues:	* ****													
Property taxes	\$ 601,341	\$	52,766	\$ -	\$	24,303	\$	678,410	\$	-	\$	678,410		
Replacement taxes	15,719		-	-		-		15,719		-		15,719		
Grants	21,400		-	-		-		21,400		-		21,400		
Investment income	700		-	-		-		700		-		700		
Fines, fees and other	17,554		-	-		-		17,554		-		17,554		
Total revenues	656,714		52,766	-		24,303		733,783		-		733,783		
Expenditures/expenses:														
Cultural	528,557		15,842	-		20,588		564,987		(131,434)		433,553		
Debt service:														
Principal	5,411		-	-		-		5,411		(5,411)		-		
Interest	1,087		-	 -		-		1,087		-		1,087		
Total expenditures/expenses	535,055		15,842	 -		20,588		571,485		(136,845)		434,640		
Excess (deficiency) of revenues over (under)														
expenditures/expenses	121,659		36,924	-		3,715		162,298		136,845		299,143		
Other financing sources (uses):														
Note payable proceeds	700,000		-	-		-		700,000		(700,000)		-		
Transfers	(98,280)		-	88,535		9,745		-		-		-		
Net change in fund balances/net position	723,379		36,924	88,535		13,460		862,298		(563,155)		299,143		
Fund balances/net position:														
Beginning of year	475,384		275,841	(88,535)		199,177		861,867		843,321		1,705,188		
End of year	\$ 1,198,763	\$	312,765	\$ -	\$	212,637	\$	1,724,165	\$	280,166	\$	2,004,331		

# RECONCILIATION OF THE STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO THE STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES

Year Ended June 30, 2021

Net change in fund balances - governmental funds		\$ 862,298
Governmental funds report capital outlays as expenditures. However, on the Statement of Activities, the cost of these assets are depreciated over their estimated useful lives.		
Expenditures for capital assets in the current year Current year depreciation	\$ 99,906 (51,537)	48,369
Debt proceeds are recorded as an other financing source on the governmental funds, but as a note payable on the Statement of Net Position.		(700,000)
Repayment of debt principal is an expenditures in governmental funds, but reduces liabilities on the Statement of Net Position.		5,411
Some expenses reported on the Statement of Activities do not require the use of current financial resources and therefore are not reported as expenditures in governmental funds.		
Change in accrued compensated absences from the prior year Change in net deferred outflows/inflows of resources for IMRF	(1,506)	
pension plan from the prior year	(25,361)	
Change in net pension asset from the prior year Total adjustments	 109,932	 83,065
Change in net position of governmental activities		\$ 299,143

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 1. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

**UNIVERSITY PARK PUBLIC LIBRARY DISTRICT** (the "District") is located in University Park, Illinois. The District was organized under state law to provide cultural and library services to local residents.

In March 2020, the COVID-19 Coronavirus resulted in illnesses and government actions which disrupted economic activities across the United States. As a result of the spread of COVID-19 and the resulting stayat-home orders issued by the State of Illinois, the District anticipates disruptions to revenue and its workforce. The extent and duration of these disruptions may be only temporary, however the related financial impact and duration cannot be reasonably estimated at this time.

The accounting policies of the District conform to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America as applicable to governments. The Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) is the accepted standard-setting body for establishing governmental accounting and financial reporting principles. The more significant of the District's accounting policies are described below.

#### A. Reporting Entity

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require that the financial reporting entity include the primary government, organizations for which the primary government is financially accountable and other organizations for which the nature of significance of their relationship with the primary government are such that exclusion would cause the reporting entity's financial statements to be misleading or incomplete. Based upon these criteria, there are no agencies or entities whose financial data should be combined with and included in the financial statements of the District. Also, the District is not considered a component unit of any other government entity.

#### B. Basis of Presentation

The fund and government-wide financial statements are combined, with a reconciliation shown between them. Therefore, the Governmental Funds Balance Sheet and Statement of Net Position are combined, and the Governmental Funds Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances and Statement of Activities are combined. The government-wide statements are designed to report the District's financial position and results of operations as a whole. The fund financial statements are designed to demonstrate legal compliance and to aid financial management by segregating transactions by fund. Program revenues include grants, fines, fees and other, and donations.

Major individual governmental funds are reported as separate columns on the fund financial statements and all other funds are combined under a single column. The major funds are the general, Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund (IMRF) & social security, and capital projects funds. Following is a brief description of the major funds used by the District.

General Fund – The general fund is the general operating fund of the District and accounts for all revenues and expenditures not encompassed within other funds. All general tax revenues and other receipts that are not allocated by law or contractual agreement to some other fund are accounted for in this fund. In addition, general operating expenditures and the capital improvement costs that are not paid through other funds are paid from this fund.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 1. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - Continued

IMRF & Social Security Fund – The IMRF & social security fund is used to pay for the employer's portion of IMRF and social security taxes.

Capital Projects Fund – The capital projects fund accounts for special resources to be used for the acquisition or construction of capital facilities and equipment.

#### C. Basis of Accounting

The government-wide statements (Statement of Net Position and Statement of Activities) are prepared using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting. Under this method of accounting, revenues are recognized when earned and expenses are recorded when liabilities are incurred without regard to receipt or disbursement of cash. Property taxes are recognized as revenue in the year in which they are intended to finance. Interfund balances between funds have been eliminated in the government-wide statements.

Governmental funds are accounted for using a current financial resources measurement focus and the modified accrual basis of accounting. With this measurement focus, only current assets and current liabilities generally are included on the Balance Sheet. Operating statements of these funds present increases (i.e. revenues and other financing sources) and decreases (i.e. expenditures and other financing uses) in fund equity. Under the modified accrual basis of accounting, revenues are recognized in the accounting period in which they become both measurable and available to pay current period liabilities. "Measurable" means the amount of the transaction can be determined and "available" means collectible within the current period or soon enough thereafter (defined as within 60 days after the fiscal year-end) to be used to pay liabilities of the current period. Material revenues susceptible to accrual include property tax, replacement tax and grant revenue. Expenditures are recognized when the related fund liability is incurred.

#### **D.** Investments

Investments consist of investments held in an Illinois Funds Money Market account and are carried at cost, which approximates market.

#### E. Capital Assets

The accounting treatment for property, plant and equipment (capital assets) depends on whether the assets are reported on the government-wide or fund financial statements.

On the government-wide financial statements capital assets are valued at historical cost, or the estimated historical cost if actual is unavailable, except for donated capital assets, which are recorded at the estimated fair value at the date of donation. Depreciation of all exhaustible capital assets is recorded as a cultural expense on the Statement of Activities, with accumulated depreciation reflected on the Statement of Net Position. Depreciation is provided over the assets' estimated useful lives using the straight-line method of depreciation.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 1. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - Continued

The range of estimated useful lives by type of asset is as follows:

Building and grounds	10 – 50 years
Furniture and fixtures	5 – 10 years
Artwork	60 years
Library collection (books and audio-visual)	5 years

The minimum capitalization threshold is any item with a total cost greater than \$2,500, except for purchases of the library collection, which are always capitalized.

On the fund financial statements, capital assets are accounted for as expenditures of the governmental fund upon acquisition.

#### F. Compensated Absences

The District's personnel policy permits employees to accumulate earned but unused vacation and sick pay benefits. No liability is recorded for unpaid accumulated sick leave since it is the District's policy to not pay unused sick leave when employees separate from the District. On the fund financial statements, accrued vacation is recorded in the general fund when payable (i.e. upon resignation or retirement). On the government-wide financial statements, these compensated absences are recorded when earned. The District uses the general fund to pay compensated absences.

#### G. Deferred Outflows/Inflows of Resources

The District reports deferred outflows/inflows of resources on its Governmental Funds Balance Sheet and Statement of Net Position. Deferred outflows of resources represent a consumption of net position that applies to future fiscal years, so will not be recognized as an outflow of resources (expenditure or expense) on the Statement of Activities until then. The District only has one item that qualifies for reporting in this category, the outflows related to the IMRF pension, which represents pension items that will be recognized in future periods.

The District also reports deferred inflows of resources on its Governmental Funds Balance Sheet and Statement of Net Position. Deferred inflows of resources represent an acquisition of net position that applies to future fiscal years, so will not be recognized as an inflow of resources (revenue or reduction of expense) on the Governmental Funds Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances until then. The District's only deferred inflows of resources that qualify for reporting in this category were:

- Levied property taxes intended to finance the next fiscal year, which will be recognized as revenue in the next fiscal year.
- Inflows related to the IMRF pension, which represents pension items that will be recognized in future periods.

#### NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 1. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - Continued

#### H. Property Taxes

The District annually establishes a legal right to revenue from property tax assessments upon enactment of a levy ordinance by its Board. Property taxes are recognized as a receivable at the time they are levied. Property tax revenues are recognized in the fiscal year they are intended to finance. In addition, revenue under the modified accrual basis (fund financial statements) is not recognized unless it is also available (collected within 60 days after fiscal year end). Property tax collections and property taxes receivable not recognized as revenue are reported as deferred inflows of resources. Property tax revenues on the fund financial statements are allocated to each fund in accordance with the applicable fund levy amounts.

The 2019 levy was intended to finance the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021. Therefore, the property taxes collected within 60 days of June 30, 2021 for this levy have been recorded as revenue. The 2020 levy is intended to finance the fiscal year ending June 30, 2022. Therefore, the advance collections and property taxes receivable of this levy as of June 30, 2021 have been recorded as deferred inflow of resources.

The District recorded an allowance for uncollectible property taxes of 2.12% of the 2020 levy (\$12,005). All uncollected taxes relating to prior years' levies have been written off.

Significant dates for the 2020 levy are as follows:

Lien date	January 1, 2020
Levy date	October 20, 2020
Cook County first installment due	March 2, 2021
Cook County second installment due	October 1, 2021
Will County first installment due	June 3, 2021
Will County second installment due	September 3, 2021

Property taxes are billed and collected by the county treasurers of Cook and Will counties. Property tax bills are typically mailed at least 30 days prior to due dates. Substantially all of the collected taxes for the 2020 tax levy will be received by the District between March 2021 and December 2021.

#### I. Elimination and Reclassifications

In the process of aggregating data for the government-wide Statement of Activities, some amounts reported as interfund activity and interfund receivables and payables on the fund financial statements may be eliminated or reclassified.

#### NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 1. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - Continued

#### J. Fund Balance

Equity is classified as fund balance on the fund financial statements and displayed in five components:

- Nonspendable includes amounts not in spendable form or amounts required to be maintained intact legally or contractually.
- Restricted includes amounts constrained for a specific purpose by external parties.
- Committed includes amounts constrained for a specific purpose by a government using its highest level of decision making authority (the Board of Trustees for the District). This formal action must occur prior to the end of the reporting period, but the amount of the committed balance may be determined in the subsequent period. Any changes to the constraints imposed require the same formal action of the Board of Trustees that originally created the commitment.
- Assigned includes general fund amounts constrained for a specific purpose by the Board of Trustees or by an official who has been delegated authority to assign amounts. The Board of Trustees has not delegated this authority as of June 30, 2021. Additionally, all remaining positive spendable amounts in government funds other than the general fund, that are neither restricted nor committed, are considered assigned. Assignments may take place after the end of the reporting period.
- Unassigned includes residual positive fund balance within the general fund which has not been classified within the other above mentioned categories. Unassigned fund balance may also include negative balances for any governmental fund if expenditures exceed amounts restricted, committed or assigned for those specific purposes.

In circumstances where an expenditure relates to amounts available in multiple fund balance classifications, the order in which resources will be expended is as follows: restricted fund balance, followed by committed, assigned and unassigned fund balances.

#### K. Net Position

Net position represents the difference between assets and liabilities. Net investment in capital assets consists of capital assets, net of accumulated depreciation, reduced by the outstanding balances of any borrowings used for the acquisition, construction or improvement of those assets. Net position is reported as restricted when there are limitations imposed on its use either through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation or through external restrictions imposed by creditors, grantors, or laws or regulations of other governments. The District uses restricted resources when an expense is incurred before using unrestricted resources.

#### NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 1. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - Continued

#### L. Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect certain reported amounts and disclosures. Accordingly, actual results could differ from those estimates.

#### NOTE 2. DEFINED BENEFIT PENSION PLAN

#### **IMRF Plan Description**

The District's defined benefit pension plan for regular employees provides retirement and disability benefits, post retirement increases, and death benefits to plan members and beneficiaries. The District's plan is managed by the Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund (IMRF), the administrator of a multiple-employer public pension fund. A summary of IMRF's pension benefits is provided in the "Benefits Provided" section of this document. Details of all benefits are available from IMRF. Benefit provisions are established by statute and may only be changed by the General Assembly of the State of Illinois. IMRF issues a publicly available Comprehensive Annual Financial Report that includes financial statements, detailed information about the pension plan's fiduciary net position, and required supplementary information. The report is available for download at <u>www.imrf.org</u>.

#### **Benefits Provided**

Employees hired **before** January 1, 2011, are eligible for Tier 1 benefits. Tier 1 employees are vested for pension benefits when they have at least eight years of qualifying service credit. Tier 1 employees who retire at age 55 (at reduced benefits) or after age 60 (at full benefits) with eight years of service are entitled to an annual retirement benefit, payable monthly for life, in an amount equal to 1<sup>3</sup>/<sub>3</sub>% of the final rate of earnings for the first 15 years of service credit, plus 2% for each year of service credit after 15 years to a maximum of 75% of their final rate of earnings. Final rate of earnings is the highest total earnings during any consecutive 48 months within the last 10 years of service, divided by 48. Under Tier 1, the pension is increased by 3% of the original amount on January 1 every year after retirement.

Employees hired **on or after** January 1, 2011 are eligible for Tier 2 benefits. For Tier 2 employees, pension benefits vest after ten years of service. Participating employees who retire at age 62 (at reduced benefits) or after age 67 (at full benefits) with ten years of service are entitled to an annual retirement benefit, payable monthly for life, in an amount equal to  $1\frac{2}{3}\%$  of the final rate of earnings for the first 15 years of service credit, plus 2% for each year of service credit after 15 years to a maximum of 75% of their final rate of earnings. Final rate of earnings is the highest total earnings during any 96 consecutive months within the last 10 years of service, divided by 96. Under Tier 2, the pension is increased on January 1 every year after retirement, upon reaching age 67, by the *lesser* of:

- 3% of the original pension amount, or
- 1/2 of the increase in the Consumer Price Index of the original pension amount.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 2. DEFINED BENEFIT PENSION PLAN - Continued

#### **Employees Covered by Benefit Terms**

As of December 31, 2020, the following employees were covered by the benefit terms:

	IMRF
Retirees and beneficiaries currently receiving benefits	9
Inactive plan members entitled to but not yet receiving benefits	2
Active plan members	2
Total	13

#### **Contributions**

As set by statute, the District's regular plan members are required to contribute 4.5% of their annual covered salary. The statute requires employers to contribute the amount necessary, in addition to member contributions, to finance the retirement coverage of its own employees. The District's annual contribution rate for calendar year 2020 was 0.74% of members' wages. For the fiscal year ended in June 30, 2021, the District contributed \$479 to the plan. The District also contributes for disability benefits, death benefits, and supplemental retirement benefits, all of which are pooled at the IMRF level. Contribution rates for disability and death benefits are set by IMRF's Board of Trustees, while the supplemental retirement benefits rate is set by statute.

#### **Net Pension Asset/Liability**

The District's net pension asset/liability was measured as of December 31, 2020. The total pension asset/liability used to calculate the net pension asset/liability was determined by an actuarial valuation as of that date.

#### **Actuarial Assumptions**

The following are the methods and assumptions used to determine total pension asset/liability at December 31, 2020:

- The Actuarial Cost Method used was Entry Age Normal.
- The Asset Valuation Method used was Market Value of Assets.
- The Inflation Rate was assumed to be 2.25%.
- Salary Increases were expected to be 2.85% to 13.75%.
- The Investment Rate of Return was assumed to be 7.25%.
- Projected Retirement Age was from the experience-based table of rates, specific to the type of eligibility condition. Last updated for the 2020 valuation pursuant to an experience study of the period 2017-2019.

#### NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 2. DEFINED BENEFIT PENSION PLAN - Continued

 Mortality – For non-disabled retirees, the Pub-2010, Amount-Weighted, below-median income, General, Retiree, Male (adjusted 106%) and Female (adjusted 105%) tables, and future mortality improvements projected using scale MP-2020. For disabled retirees, the Pub-2010, Amount-Weighted, below-median income, General, Disabled Retiree, Male and Female (both unadjusted) tables, and future mortality improvements projected using scale MP-2020. For active members, the Pub-2010, Amount-Weighted, below-median income, General, Employee, Male and Female (both unadjusted) tables, and future mortality improvements projected using scale MP-2020.

The **long-term expected rate of return** on pension plan investments was determined using a building-block method in which best-estimate ranges of expected future real rates of return (expected returns, net of pension plan investment expense, and inflation) are developed for each major asset class. These ranges are combined to produce the long-term expected rate of return by weighting the expected future real rates of return to the target asset allocation percentage and adding expected inflation. The target allocation and best estimates of geometric real rates of return for each major asset class are summarized in the following table:

	Portfolio target	Long-term expected real
Asset class	percentage	rate of return
Domestic equity	37%	5.00%
International equity	18%	6.00%
Fixed income	28%	1.30%
Real estate	9%	6.20%
Alternative investments	7%	2.85%-6.95%
Cash equivalents	1%	0.07%
Total	100%	

The District updated their mortality tables assumptions for calendar year 2020.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 2. DEFINED BENEFIT PENSION PLAN - Continued

#### Single Discount Rate

A Single Discount Rate of 7.25% was used to measure the total pension asset/liability. The projection of cash flow used to determine the Single Discount Rate assumed that the plan members' contributions will be made at the current contribution rate, and that employer contributions will be made at rates equal to the difference between actuarially determined contribution rates and the member rate. The Single Discount Rate reflects:

- The long-term expected rate of return on pension plan investments (during the period in which the fiduciary net position is projected to be sufficient to pay benefits), and
- The tax-exempt municipal bond rate based on an index of 20-year general obligation bonds with an average AA credit rating (which is published by the Federal Reserve) as of the measurement date (to the extent that the contributions for use with the long-term expected rate of return are not met).

For the purpose of the most recent valuation, the expected rate of return on pension plan investments is 7.25%, the municipal bond rate is 2.00% and the resulting single discount rate is 7.25%.

#### Changes in the Net Pension Asset/Liability

	al pension iability (A)	n fiduciary t position (B)	(ass	et pension set) liability (A) - (B)
Balances at December 31, 2019	\$ 687,852	\$ 907,751	\$	(219,899)
Changes for the year:				
Service cost	5,395	-		5,395
Interest on the total pension liability	47,817	-		47,817
Changes in benefit terms	-	-		-
Differences between expected and actual				
experience of the total pension liability	(9,522)	-		(9,522)
Changes of assumptions	(7,171)	-		(7,171)
Contributions - employer	-	374		(374)
Contributions - employee	-	2,274		(2,274)
Net investment income	-	140,470		(140,470)
Benefits payments, including refunds				
of employee contributions	(62,001)	(62,001)		-
Other (net transfers)	 -	 3,333		(3,333)
Net changes	(25,482)	 84,450		(109,932)
Balances at December 31, 2020	\$ 662,370	\$ 992,201	\$	(329,831)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 2. DEFINED BENEFIT PENSION PLAN – Continued

#### Sensitivity of the Net Pension Asset/Liability to Changes in the Discount Rate

The following presents the plan's net pension (asset) liability, calculated using a Single Discount Rate of 7.25%, as well as what the plan's net pension asset/liability would be if it were calculated using a Single Discount Rate that is 1% lower or 1% higher:

	Current							
	1% lower			count rate	19	% higher		
		(6.25%)		(7.25%)		(8.25%)		
Net pension liability	\$	722,692	\$	662,370	\$	611,216		
Plan fiduciary net position		992,201		992,201		992,201		
Net pension (asset) / liability	\$	(269,509)	\$	(329,831)	\$	(380,985)		

#### Pension Expense, Deferred Outflows of Resources, and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions

For the year ended June 30, 2021, the District recognized pension income of \$84,092. At June 30, 2021, the District reported deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions from the following sources:

Deferred amounts related to pensions	outfl	erred ows of ources	Deferred inflows of resources		
Deferred amounts to be recognized in pension expense in future periods Differences between expected and actual experience	\$	-	\$	-	
Changes of assumptions		-		-	
Net difference between projected and actual earnings on pension plan investments		-		95,198	
Total deferred amounts to be recognized in pension expense in future periods		-		95,198	
Pension contributions made subsequent to the measurement date		293		-	
Total deferred amounts related to pensions	\$	293	\$	95,198	

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 2. DEFINED BENEFIT PENSION PLAN - Continued

Amounts reported as deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions will be recognized in the pension expense in future periods as follows:

Year ending	Net deferred inflows of
<u>December 31,</u>	resources
2021	\$ 31,118
2022	10,966
2023	37,777
2024	15,337
2025	-
Thereafter	
Total	\$ 95,198

#### NOTE 3. CASH AND INVESTMENTS

Reconciled cash and investments were as follows at June 30, 2021:

Old Second National Bank - checking accounts	\$ 41,068	
Old Second National Bank - savings accounts	507,013	
US Bank - money market	748	
First Midwest Bank - checking account	693,605	
Illinois Funds Investment (see below - does not require categorization)	 201	
Current		\$ 1,242,635
First Midwest Bank - certificate of deposit (maturing 5/1/2026)	 700,000	
Noncurrent		700,000
Total cash and investments		\$ 1,942,635

The District's investment policy (the "policy") authorizes the District to invest in obligations of the U.S. government and its agencies, interest-bearing savings accounts, certain short-term obligations of U.S. corporations, money market mutual funds, certificates of deposits, Illinois Public Treasurer's Investment Pool (Illinois Funds), and other securities authorized by the Illinois Public Funds Investment Act.

• Custodial credit risk is the risk that the District will not be able to recover its deposits with financial institutions in the event of the failure of the financial institutions. The policy requires no collateral for investments in federally insured or licensed institutions permitted to hold public funds, provided that such investments shall not exceed federal insurance limits. Uninsured investments shall be collateralized by securities or mortgages in an amount equal to at least fair market value of the uninsured amount. The District had deposits of \$969,402 at June 30, 2021 that exceed federal insurance limits.

#### NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 3. CASH AND INVESTMENTS - Continued

- Credit risk is the risk that an issuer or counterparty to an investment will not fulfill its obligations, resulting in investment losses by the District. The policy states that uninsured deposits shall be collateralized by at least 110% of deposits in excess of the FDIC limit. Certificates of deposit, share certificates, surety bonds and letters of credit should be insured by at least 102% in excess of the FDIC limit. Repurchase agreements should be collateralized by at least 102% of the value of the repurchase agreement.
- Interest rate risk is the risk that changes in interest rates will adversely affect the fair value of an investment. The policy states that no investment shall exceed two years maturity.
- Concentration of credit risk is the risk of loss due to the District's investments not being diversified. The policy states that no investment category shall exceed 40% of the District's portfolio except for cash equivalents and treasury securities. This investment comprises 36% of the District's total cash and investments at June 30, 2021.
- Illinois Funds is an investment pool managed by the State of Illinois, Office of Treasurer, which
  allows governments within the state to pool their funds for investment purposes. Illinois Funds is
  not registered with the SEC as an investment company but operates in a manner consistent with
  Rule 2(a)7 of the Investment Company Act of 1940. Illinois Funds issues a publicly available financial
  report that includes financial statements and supplemental information. That report may be
  obtained on-line at www.treasurer.il.gov.

The District's deposits with financial institutions were categorized as follows at June 30, 2021:

Insured by federal depository insurance	\$ 1,000,748
Collateralized by securities held by the pledging financial institution's	
trust department or agent in the District's name	-
Collateralized by securities held by the pledging financial institution's	
trust department or agent, but not in the District's name	-
Uncollateralized	 969,402
Total deposits with financial institutions	\$ 1,970,150

#### NOTE 4. LONG-TERM LIABILITIES

Long-term liability activity for the year ended June 30, 2021 was as follows:

	Beginning Balance Increases Decreases				Ending Balance	Due Within One Year		
Note payable	\$	-	\$	700,000	\$ (5,411)	\$ 694,589	\$	63,450
Accrued compensated absences		16,873		8,642	 (7,136)	 18,379		18,379
Total long-term liabilities	\$	16,873	\$	708,642	\$ (12,547)	\$ 712,968	\$	81,829

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 4. LONG-TERM LIABILITIES - Continued

Note payable at June 30, 2021 was comprised of the following issuance:

A note payable of \$700,000 was issued in May 2021. This note bears an interest rate of 2.15%. It requires monthly principal and interest payments of \$6,498 through April 6, 2026 with a final payment of \$375,544 on May 6, 2026. Principal payments began on June 6, 2021. This note is collateralized by a certificate of deposit with a value of \$700,000 at June 30, 2021 with First Midwest Bank.

The general fund has been used to liquidate notes payable and accrued compensated absences.

Minimum future payments for the note payable are as follows at June 30, 2021:

Fiscal Year	Р	Principal Interest			Total		
June 30, 2022	\$	63,450	\$	14,529	\$	77,979	
June 30, 2023		64,848		13,130		77,978	
June 30, 2024		66,278		11,701		77,979	
June 30, 2025		67,738		10,240		77,978	
June 30, 2026		432,275		7,394		439,669	
	\$	694,589	\$	56,994	\$	751,583	

A computation of the legal debt margin of the District as of June 30, 2021 is as follows:

Equalized Assessed Valuation 2020	\$1	\$134,244,220			
Legal debt limit - 2.875% Amount of the debt applicable to limit	\$	3,859,521 (694,589)			
Estimated legal debt margin	\$	3,164,932			

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 5. CAPITAL ASSETS

Following is a summary of changes in the capital assets for the year ended June 30, 2021:

	Beginning							Ending
	E	Balance		ditions	Retirements			Balance
Capital assets, not depreciable:								
Land	\$	23,484	\$	-	\$	-	\$	23,484
Construction in progress		-		87,677		-		87,677
Total capital assets, not depreciable		23,484		87,677		-		111,161
Capital assets, depreciable:								
Building and grounds		1,250,853		-		-		1,250,853
Furniture and fixtures		18,686		-		-		18,686
Artwork		5,696		-		-		5,696
Library collection		92,090		12,229		(16,992)		87,327
Total capital assets, depreciable		1,367,325		12,229		(16,992)		1,362,562
Less accumulated depreciation for:								
Building and grounds		(621,032)		(31,191)		-		(652,223)
Furniture and fixtures		(9,649)		(2,308)		-		(11,957)
Artwork		(1,880)		(96)		-		(1,976)
Library collection	_	(48,409)		(17,942)	_	16,992	_	(49,359)
Total accumulated depreciation		(680,970)		(51,537)		16,992		(715,515)
Capital assets, net	\$	709,839	\$	48,369	\$	-	\$	758,208

#### NOTE 6. RISK OF LOSS

The District is exposed to various risks of loss through property ownership, employee injury, liability of employees, actions of elected officials and other risks. The District purchased commercial insurance policies to overcome these risks. Claims have not exceeded coverage in the last three years.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 7. POST EMPLOYMENT BENEFITS

The District has evaluated its potential other post-employment benefits liability. Former employees who choose to retain their rights to health insurance through the District are required to pay 100% of the current premium. Since employees pay 100% of this benefit, there is no liability to calculate in accordance with GASB Statement No. 75, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Post-Employment Benefits Other Than Pensions. Therefore, the District has not recorded a liability as of June 30, 2021.

#### NOTE 8. OTHER FUND DISCLOSURES

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require disclosure of certain information concerning individual funds. A funds transfer of \$88,535 was made from the general fund to the capital projects fund, and \$9,745 was transferred from the general fund to the non-major funds in the year ended June 30, 2021. These transfers were approved by the Board of Trustees to eliminate fund deficits.

#### NOTE 9. FUND BALANCE CLASSIFICATIONS

The following is a schedule of fund balance classifications for the governmental funds at June 30, 2021:

	General	RF & Social Security	Capital Projects		ner Funds
Fund balances:			-		
Restricted for:					
Outstanding debt	\$ 700,000	\$ -	\$ -	\$	-
IMRF & social security	-	213,221	-		-
Interfund loans	-	-	-		70,001
Debt service	-	-	-		76,926
Unemployment compensation	-	-	-		9,466
Audit	-	-	-		3,397
Liability insurance	-	-	-		52,847
Committed by Board:					
IMRF & social security	-	99,544	-		-
Unassigned	 498,763	 	 -		-
Total fund balances	\$ 1,198,763	\$ 312,765	\$ -	\$	212,637

#### NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 10. RESTRICTED NET POSITION

The following is a schedule of restricted net position on the Statement of Net Position at June 30, 2021.

Restricted by tax levies for:		
Working cash (interfund loans)	\$ 70,001	
Debt service	76,926	
IMRF & social security	213,221	
Unemployment compensation	9,466	
Audit	3,397	
Liability insurance	 52,847	
Total restricted by tax levies		\$ 425,858
Restricted by bank for outstanding debt		 700,000
Total restricted net position		\$ 1,125,858

#### NOTE 11. DEFERRED COMPENSATION

The District has a 457 deferred compensation plan. Employees may make voluntary contributions to the plan within the limits allowed by Internal Revenue Service Code Section 457.

#### NOTE 12. CONTRACTUAL COMMITMENTS

The District has entered into contracts with a construction management firm, an architecture firm and construction company to oversee the design, bidding, and contract process, construction and post construction for a meeting room addition to the current library facilities. The contracts for these services is \$950,875 and as of June 30, 2021 \$87,677 has been paid.

#### NOTE 13. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

The District has evaluated events subsequent to June 30, 2021 for possible adjustment or disclosure to the accompanying financial statements. This evaluation was done through the date of the Independent Auditor's Report, which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued.

# REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION

#### GENERAL FUND

**SCHEDULE OF REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES -**

ESTIMATED RECEIPTS AND APPROPRIATIONS COMPARED TO ACTUAL

Year Ended June 30, 2021

	Original / Final		Over (Under)			
<b>D</b> esize the second s	Budget	Actual	Budget			
Revenues:	Ć F40 F44	ć (01.244	ć 54.000			
Property taxes	\$ 549,511	\$ 601,341	\$ 51,830			
Other revenues:	45 000	45 740	74.0			
Replacement taxes	15,000	15,719	719			
Grants	200,000	21,400	(178,600)			
Investment income	10,000	700	(9,300)			
Fines, fees and other	15,000	17,554	2,554			
Donations	250,000	-	(250,000)			
Total other revenues	490,000	55,373	(434,627)			
Total revenues	1,039,511	656,714	(382,797)			
Expenditures:						
Cultural:						
Salaries	300,000	200,812	(99,188)			
Security	42,000	38,416	(3,584)			
Health insurance	45,000	4,932	(40,068)			
Professional development	3,000	390	(2,610)			
Conference / travel	3,000	110	(2,890)			
Automation	14,000	14,282	282			
Books and periodicals	29,000	10,479	(18,521)			
Electronic subscriptions	12,500	1,968	(10,532)			
Audio - visual	5,000	1,750	(3,250)			
Supplies	10,000	6,106	(3,894)			
Publicity / printing	7,000	4,576	(2,424)			
Postage	3,000	965	(2 <i>,</i> 035)			
Programming	40,000	12,867	(27,133)			
SWAN fee	21,000	21,849	849			
Electricity	16,000	9,305	(6 <i>,</i> 695)			
Gas	8,000	3,456	(4,544)			
Water	10,000	1,200	(8,800)			
Telephone	11,500	4,470	(7,030)			
Disposal	2,000	1,360	(640)			
Building maintenance / repairs	201,000	132,906	(68,094)			
Equipment / maintenance / lease	26,000	10,580	(15,420)			
IT maintenance	18,000	11,626	(6,374)			
Accounting	20,000	15,554	(4,446)			
Legal fees	20,000	9,832	(10,168)			
Legal notices	2,500	1,239	(1,261)			

#### GENERAL FUND SCHEDULE OF REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES -ESTIMATED RECEIPTS AND APPROPRIATIONS COMPARED TO ACTUAL Year Ended June 30, 2021

Continued from previous page...

	Original / Final		Over (Under)
	Budget	Actual	Budget
Trustee education / functions	5,000	1,977	(3,023)
Professional services	220,000	-	(220,000)
Miscellaneous	1,000	77	(923)
Bank service fees	1,500	2,293	793
Equipment	20,000	3,180	(16,820)
Total cultural	1,117,000	528,557	(588,443)
Debt service:			
Principal	-	5,411	5,411
Interest		1,087	1,087
Total debt service		6,498	6,498
Total expenditures	1,117,000	535,055	(581,945)
Excess (deficiency) of revenues over (under) expenditures	(77,489)	121,659	199,148
Other financing sources (uses):			
Note payable	-	700,000	700,000
Transfers	-	(98,280)	(98,280)
Net change in fund balance	\$ (77,489)	723,379	\$ 800,868
Fund balance, beginning		475,384	
Fund balance, ending		\$ 1,198,763	

#### IMRF & SOCIAL SECURITY FUND SCHEDULE OF REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES -ESTIMATED RECEIPTS AND APPROPRIATIONS COMPARED TO ACTUAL

Year Ended June 30, 2021

	Original / Final Budget	Actual	Over (Under) Budget		
Revenues:					
Property taxes	\$ 20,413	\$ 52,766	\$ 32,353		
Total revenues	20,413	52,766	32,353		
Expenditures:					
IMRF and social security	67,500	15,842	(51,658)		
Total expenditures	67,500	15,842	(51,658)		
Net change in fund balance	\$ (47,087)	36,924	\$ 84,011		
Fund balance, beginning		275,841			
Fund balance, ending		\$ 312,765			

#### SCHEDULE OF CHANGES IN NET PENSION LIABILITY AND RELATED RATIOS

June 30, 2021

Calendar year ended December 31,	 2020	 2019	 2018	 2017	 2016	 2015	 2014
Total pension liability:							
Service cost	\$ 5,395	\$ 6,866	\$ 9,423	\$ 9,702	\$ 9,560	\$ 12,749	\$ 12,585
Interest on the total pension liability	47,817	53,158	58,018	58,437	56,663	62,332	60,370
Change in benefit terms	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Differences between expected and actual							
experience of the total pension liability	(9,522)	(67,112)	(60,581)	12,358	12,019	(66,151)	(5,161)
Changes of assumptions	(7,171)	-	18,822	(28,388)	-	(1,711)	39,595
Benefit payments, including refunds of							
employee contributions	(62,001)	 (69,682)	 (59,846)	(55,260)	 (54,053)	 (112,827)	 (45,338)
Net change in total pension liability	(25,482)	(76,770)	(34,164)	(3,151)	24,189	(105,608)	62,051
Total pension liability - beginning	687,852	 764,622	 798,786	 801,937	777,748	 883,356	 821,305
Total pension liability - ending (A)	\$ 662,370	\$ 687,852	\$ 764,622	\$ 798,786	\$ 801,937	\$ 777,748	\$ 883,356
Plan fiduciary net position:							
Contributions - employer	\$ 374	\$ 701	\$ 5,251	\$ 4,653	\$ 10,415	\$ 14,203	\$ 15,431
Contributions - employee	2,274	1,935	3,565	3,598	3,454	4,520	4,542
Net investment income	140,470	168,493	(66,804)	159,664	54,851	3,932	48,132
Benefit payments, including refunds of							
employee contributions	(62,001)	(69 <i>,</i> 682)	(59,846)	(55 <i>,</i> 260)	(54,053)	(112,827)	(45,338)
Other (net transfer)	 3,333	 (7,607)	 19,010	 (17,561)	 7,451	 52,211	 8,992
Net change in plan fiduciary net position	84,450	93,840	(98,824)	95,094	22,118	(37,961)	31,759
Plan fiduciary net position - beginning	 907,751	 813,911	912,735	 817,641	 795,523	 833,484	801,725
Plan fiduciary net position - ending (B)	\$ 992,201	\$ 907,751	\$ 813,911	\$ 912,735	\$ 817,641	\$ 795,523	\$ 833,484
Net pension liability/(asset) - ending (A) - (B)	\$ (329,831)	\$ (219,899)	\$ (49,289)	\$ (113,949)	\$ (15,704)	\$ (17,775)	\$ 49,872
Plan fiduciary net position as a							
percentage of the total pension liability	149.80%	131.97%	106.45%	114.27%	101.96%	102.29%	94.35%
Covered valuation payroll	\$ 50,524	\$ 43,000	\$ 79,212	\$ 79,948	\$ 76,755	\$ 100,448	\$ 100,924
Net pension liability as a percentage of covered valuation payroll	-652.82%	-511.39%	-62.22%	-142.53%	-20.46%	-17.70%	49.42%

#### Notes to schedule:

This schedule is presented to illustrate the requirement to show information for 10 years. However, until a full 10-year trend is complied, information is presented for those years for which information is available.

# SCHEDULE OF EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS

June 30, 2021

Calendar year ended December 31,	dete	uarially rmined ribution (a)		ctual ribution (b)	defi (ex	ribution ciency ccess) b-a)	va	overed Iluation bayroll (c)	Actu contribu a percen cove valua payı (b/	ition as itage of red tion roll
2020	\$	374	\$	374	\$	-	\$	50,524	0.74	-
2019	Ŷ	701	Ŷ	701	Ŷ	_	Ŷ	43,000	1.63	
2018		5,252		5,251		1		79,212	6.63	
2017		4,653		4,653		-		79,948	5.82	
2016		10,416		10,415		1		76,755	13.5	
2015		14,203		14,203		-		100,448	14.1	.4%
2014		15,431		15,431		-		100,924	15.2	.9%
2013		17,024		17,024		-		106,402	16.0	0%
2012		19,873		19,873		-		91,622	21.6	9%
2011		14,491		14,491		-		93,071	15.5	7%

# NOTES TO REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION

June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 1. BUDGETS

Budgets for funds are adopted on a basis consistent with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. The following procedures are used to establish the budgets:

- (a) The District's Director submits a proposed operating budget to the Board of Trustees for approval.
- (b) The Board of Trustees makes any adjustments to the budget deemed necessary and approves the proposed budget and appropriation ordinance.
- (c) Notice is published in a newspaper that the tentative Annual Budget and Appropriation Ordinance of the District is available for inspection and then is subsequently presented at a public hearing.
- (d) The District's Board of Trustees adopts the Annual Budget and Appropriation Ordinance after the public hearing.

Expenditures may not legally exceed the budgeted appropriations at the fund level. The budget may be amended by the District's Board of Trustees. There were no amendments to the budget for the year ended June 30, 2021.

#### NOTE 2. EXCESS OF ACTUAL EXPENDITURES OVER BUDGET

Expenditures did not exceed the appropriations for the year ended June 30, 2021 for the general fund or the major special revenue fund (IMRF & social security).

NOTES TO REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION June 30, 2021

#### NOTE 3. SCHEDULE OF EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS

# Summary of Actuarial Methods and Assumptions Used in the Calculation of the 2020 Contribution Rate\* Valuation Date:

Notes

Actuarially determined contribution rates are calculated as of December 31 each year, which are 12 months prior to the beginning of the fiscal year in which contributions are reported.

#### Methods and Assumptions Used to Determine 2020 Contribution Rates

Amortization Method:Level percentage of payroll, closedRemaining Amortization Period:23-year closed periodAsset Valuation Method:5-year smoothed market; 20% corridorWage Growth:3.25%Price Inflation:2.50%Salary Increases:3.35% to 14.25%, including inflationInvestment Rate of Return:7.25%Retirement Age:Experience-based table of rates that are specific to the type of eligibility condition. Last updated for the 2017 valuation pursuant to an experience study of the period 2014-2016.Mortality:For non-disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Blue Collar Healthy Annuitant Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Blue Collar Healthy Annuitant Mortality Table applying the same adjustments that were applied for non-disabled lives. For active members, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Disabled Retirees Mortality Table applying the same adjustments that were applied for non-disabled lives. For active members, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP- 2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Employee Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience.Other Information:NotesThere were no benefit changes during the year.	Actuarial Cost Method:	Aggregate entry age normal
Asset Valuation Method:5-year smoothed market; 20% corridorWage Growth:3.25%Price Inflation:2.50%Salary Increases:3.35% to 14.25%, including inflationInvestment Rate of Return:7.25%Retirement Age:Experience-based table of rates that are specific to the type ofeligibility condition.Last updated for the 2017 valuation pursuant to an experience study of the period 2014-2016.Mortality:For non-disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Blue Collar Healthy Annuitant Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience. For disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Disabled Retirees Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience. For disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were applied for non-disabled lives. For active members, IMRF specific mortality rates were active applied for mon-disabled lives. For active members, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Employee Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience.Other Information:Voter Information:	Amortization Method:	Level percentage of payroll, closed
Wage Growth:3.25%Price Inflation:2.50%Salary Increases:3.35% to 14.25%, including inflationInvestment Rate of Return:7.25%Retirement Age:Experience-based table of rates that are specific to the type of eligibility condition. Last updated for the 2017 valuation pursuant to an experience study of the period 2014-2016.Mortality:For non-disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Blue Collar Healthy Annuitant Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience. For disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Disabled Retirees Mortality Table applying the same adjustments that were applied for non-disabled lives. For active members, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP- 2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Employee Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience.Other Information:	Remaining Amortization Period:	23-year closed period
Price Inflation:2.50%Salary Increases:3.35% to 14.25%, including inflationInvestment Rate of Return:7.25%Retirement Age:Experience-based table of rates that are specific to the type of eligibility condition. Last updated for the 2017 valuation pursuant to an experience study of the period 2014-2016.Mortality:For non-disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Blue Collar Healthy Annuitant Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience. For disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Disabled Retirees Mortality Table applying the same adjustments that were applied for non-disabled lives. For active members, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP- 2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Employee Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience.Other Information:	Asset Valuation Method:	5-year smoothed market; 20% corridor
Salary Increases: Investment Rate of Return: Retirement Age:3.35% to 14.25%, including inflation 7.25%Retirement Age:Experience-based table of rates that are specific to the type of eligibility condition. Last updated for the 2017 valuation pursuant to an experience study of the period 2014-2016.Mortality:For non-disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Blue Collar Healthy Annuitant Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience. For disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Disabled Retirees Mortality Table applying the same adjustments that were applied for non-disabled lives. For active members, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP- 2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Employee Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience.Other Information:	Wage Growth:	3.25%
Investment Rate of Return: Retirement Age:7.25%Experience-based table of rates that are specific to the type of eligibility condition. Last updated for the 2017 valuation pursuant to an experience study of the period 2014-2016.Mortality:For non-disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Blue Collar Healthy Annuitant Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience. For disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Disabled Retirees Mortality Table applying the same adjustments that were applied for non-disabled lives. For active members, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP- 2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Employee Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience.Other Information:	Price Inflation:	2.50%
Retirement Age:Experience-based table of rates that are specific to the type of eligibility condition. Last updated for the 2017 valuation pursuant to an experience study of the period 2014-2016.Mortality:For non-disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Blue Collar Healthy Annuitant Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience. For disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Disabled Retirees Mortality Table applying the same adjustments that were applied for non-disabled lives. For active members, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP- 2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Employee Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience.Other Information:Uter Information:	Salary Increases:	3.35% to 14.25%, including inflation
AmountAmountMortality:For non-disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Blue Collar Healthy Annuitant Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience. For disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Blue Collar Healthy Annuitant Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience. For disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Disabled Retirees Mortality Table applying the same adjustments that were applied for non-disabled lives. For active members, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP- 2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Employee Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience.Other Information:	Investment Rate of Return:	7.25%
fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Blue Collar Healthy Annuitant Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience. For disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Disabled Retirees Mortality Table applying the same adjustments that were applied for non-disabled lives. For active members, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP- 2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Employee Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience.	Retirement Age:	eligibility condition. Last updated for the 2017 valuation pursuant to
	Mortality:	fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Blue Collar Healthy Annuitant Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience. For disabled retirees, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Disabled Retirees Mortality Table applying the same adjustments that were applied for non-disabled lives. For active members, IMRF specific mortality rates were used with fully generational projection scale MP- 2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Employee Mortality Table with adjustments to match
		There were no benefit changes during the year.

\*Based on Valuation Assumptions used in the December 31, 2018 actuarial valuation.

# OTHER SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION

#### OTHER FUNDS COMBINING BALANCE SHEET June 30, 2021

	SPECIAL REVENUE FUNDS										
	Liability Insurance		Audit		Unemploy. Comp.		Debt Service		Working Cash		Total
Assets:											
Cash and investments	\$	54,671	\$	5,558	\$	10,186	\$	76,926	\$	70,001	\$ 217,342
Property tax receivables		3,219		3,813		1,271		-		-	 8,303
Total assets	\$	57,890	\$	9,371	\$	11,457	\$	76,926	\$	70,001	\$ 225,645
Deferred inflows of resources: Unavailable property taxes: Property tax receivable Advance collections Total deferred inflows of resources	\$	3,219 1,824 5,043	\$	3,813 2,161 5,974	\$	1,271 720 1,991	\$	- - -	\$	- - -	\$ 8,303 4,705 13,008
Fund balances:											
Restricted		52,847		3,397		9,466		76,926		70,001	 212,637
Total fund balances		52,847		3,397		9,466		76,926		70,001	 212,637
Total liabilities, deferred inflows of resources and fund balances	\$	57,890	\$	9,371	\$	11,457	\$	76,926	\$	70,001	\$ 225,645

#### **OTHER FUNDS**

# COMBINING STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES

Year Ended June 30, 2021

	SPECIAL REVENUE FUNDS										
	Liability Insurance		Audit		Unemploy. Comp.		Debt Service		Working Cash		Total
Revenues:											
Property taxes	\$	9,142	\$	11,797	\$	3,364	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 24,303
Total revenues		9,142		11,797		3,364		-		-	24,303
Expenditures:											
Cultural		11,917		8,400		271		-		-	 20,588
Total expenditures		11,917		8,400		271		-		-	 20,588
Excess (deficiency) of revenues over (under) expenditures/expenses		(2,775)		3,397		3,093		-		-	3,715
Other financing sources: Transfers Total other financing sources		-		9,745 9,745		-				-	 9,745 9,745
Net change in fund balances		(2,775)		13,142		3,093		-		-	 13,460
Fund balances: Beginning of year		55,622		(9,745)		6,373		76,926		70,001	 199,177
End of year	\$	52,847	\$	3,397	\$	9,466	\$	76,926	\$	70,001	\$ 212,637